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1.1 INTO THE NEW MILLENNIUM:
 
Zambia: Focusing on Economic Growth and Employment Creation. 

We, Zambians of all social standing have an opportunity once again to exercise 
our hard won democratic right to elect representatives of our choice and a 
government we favour during the 2001 Presidential and General Elections.
 
Every five years we go to elections as a Nation to evaluate the performance of 
our government in the previous five years, and to renew our Covenant with each 
other.

The various political parties compete for the attention and support of the 
voters.
 
As we commit ourselves to this election process, it is necessary, however, to 
reflect very seriously on the history of our country and recount every step we 
have walked as a Nation since Independence in 1964.
 
This is necessary in order to reach a clear and conclusive evaluation of all the
players in the political arena, so that we make a reasoned decision to the Party
to vote for.
 
The 2001 Election will mark the third time that the MMD is coming to you the 
Zambian people seeking your vote.

We expect you, the voters, to make a careful analysis of this and other past 
Manifestos, in order to gauge the performance of our Policies.
 
We also expect that you will make a comparison with the Manifestos of the other 
political parties who are competing with us.
 
You will not only look at their paper presentations but consider the integrity 
and ability of their leadership, their capacity to delivery on their promises 
and whether or not amongst themselves they possess the necessary experience to 
entrust your future and the destiny of your children in their hands.
 
The MMD has, over the past ten years courageously undertaken the most 
comprehensive public service reforms covering the entire social, economic and 
political spectrum of our society.

The reforms in health, education, commerce and industry as well as in social and
culture spheres including democracy and governance, have positioned the country 
for economic growth in this New Millennium.
 
The MMD has turned despair into hope.

It has opened the door for creative ideas to grow and flourish and laid the 
foundation for future growth and development.

No other party existing now or on the horizon can boast of a vision as well 
articulated as in this Manifesto, or the dynamism demonstrated in the MMD 
policies and programmes. 
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In this Manifesto the MMD has sought to provide answers to various issues of 
concern to Zambians of all walks of life and all corners of our great country.

The Party has also drawn from its experience of the last ten years in government
to respond to the wishes and desires of the Zambian people.
 
We, the MMD, therefore commit ourselves to pursue and continue to develop the 
policies we have started in the areas of democratic governance, economic 
liberalisation, social development and empowerment.

We shall continue to encourage the development of human and family values 
through spiritual growth as pronounced in the Christian Church. 

This Manifesto has been developed to project this position through a detailed 
explanation of how we hope to convince you, the voter, to stay with us and be 
part of the continued transformation of Zambia in the New Millennium.
 
In order to create jobs, bring about personal and satisfaction on the Nation, 
the economy will continue to rely on the zeal and robust character of the 
private sector to generate economic activity and growth.

We shall work tirelessly to support Zambians with ambition to self-resilient so 
that they may realise their full potential. 

It is our intention, as we recount the vision of the MMD in the following pages,
to truthfully, faithfully, diligently and dutifully pursue the objectives laid 
out in this Manifesto.
 
We trust and believe that you will vote wisely; your vote is very important, use
it intelligently to further the development of mother Zambia.

We are confident that on election day you and other Zambians will once again 
demonstrate sound political judgement and vote for the MMD.
 
Fellow Zambians be mindful that only ten years ago, we chose to reject 
dictatorship and economic bondage in favour of freedom and prosperity.

It is a long journey we started together; yes, it will pass through deserts an 
storms, through valleys and mountains, across rivers and plains; but we shall 
get there.
 
To reach our destination, however, we need to remain united, to stay together 
and march to our destination confident that we shall get there.

Let us avoid experiments that will cost us time and delay in reaching our 
destiny.
 
Countrymen and women, let me urge you to vote for Levy Mwanawasa as your 
Presidential candidate and for the other MMD candidates in these elections.

There is no other alternative but the MMD.
 
Together we shall win and prosper. 

Frederickj T Chiluba, PRESIDENT 

2. Economic Policy and Objectives

2.1. Priorities and Strategies

The MMD Economic Policy will continue to be based on liberalization of the 
economy in which the private sector will continue to play a key role in the 
provision of goods and services.

Government will on the other hand focus on the formulation of policy and 
economic measures that will ensure cost effectiveness in production and 
Provision of goods and services to the consumer at affordable prices.
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Government will address the Problems and constraints of infrastructural services
and support to the mining, manufacturing, agricultural and tourism sectors which
have the greatest potential to stimulate economic growth, job creation and 
poverty reduction and ultimately prosperity for all.
 
During the ten years of the MMD Government economic decline was arrested through
prudent and judicious economic measures and policies as well as institutional 
and legal reforms.

Inflation rate which had hovered over the 200 percent prior to 1991 was brought 
down to below 20 percent.

The ten-year period was characterized by increased availability of essential 
commodities which were scarce Prior to 1991 as well as increased inward 
investment especially in the mining and tourism sector.

A clear sign that the MMD economic policies were working.
 
The austere macro-economic policies which were necessary to arrest economic 
decline and stabilize the economy have had some adverse Impact on poverty 
levels.
 
Beyond 2001, the MMD Government will: 

- Focus on job creation, poverty alleviation and sustain able economic growth;

- Build on the foundation and blocks of economic achievements of the past ten 
years;
 
- Provide incentives which will enhance greater private sector participation in 
the mining, agriculture, tourism and manufacturing sectors;

- Promote public-private sector partnership with both local and foreign 
investors.

- Provide incentives for labour-intensive business;

- Encourage local involvement in high earning investments;

- Provide incentives for export - oriented industries;

- Provide incentives for local and foreign investment partnership;

- Create services in industrial parks;

- Provide incentives for investment in rural areas.

2.2. Economic Objectives

In the past 10 years, that the MMD has been in Government it has wrestled with:
 
- Ravaged social and physical infrastructure;

- Huge budget deficits;

- Collapsing industrial base;

- Negative trade balances; 

- Unsustainable un-employment;

- Huge foreign debt;

- Three digit inflation;

- Minute foreign investment; 
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- High citizenry dependency on the state and employers for housing and - other 
domestic amenities;
 
- Unviable public enterprises.

The MMD Government has managed to stabilize the economy and all the economic 
fundamentals are now in place.

A liberal economic environment is entrenched and the involvement of the private 
sector in the pursuit of economic interests is also firmly anchored.

Civil Society is now playing a very significant role in the mobilization and 
allocation of national resources.

Whilst the broad macro-economic environment is now right, the challenge of the 
year 2001 and beyond is to broaden the spread of development and to deepen the 
exploitation of the sectoral and commodity potentialities in conformity with the
diversity of the country's resource endowments.

Beyond 2001, the MMD Government will:

- Maintain a liberal economic environment;

- Continue with the empowerment programmes of enshrining property rights for 
domestic and business properties, including farms;

- Continue to attract foreign investments which could go into partnerships with 
local capital or engage in some linkages which foster the growth of local 
enterprises;

- Develop regional and sectoral investment profiles to quicken the pace of 
information flow and decision making;

- Provide concessions to investments with high labour content, located in 
outlying areas and engaged in agriculture, manufacturing, mining and tourism;

- Engage, with the support of civil society organizations, in public works 
programmes which aim at improving the social, education and health facilities 
and physical infra structures (road, canals, feeder roads) and hence make the 
areas attractive for private enterprise to flourish;

- Prudently manage public enterprise and divestiture where appropriate;

- Support the growth of Small and Medium Scale Enterprises, especially those 
promoted by the women and the youth;

- Maximize the benefits of belonging to trade groupings (COMESA, SADC, WTO etc) 
by promoting exports.

3. Macro-economic programmes

3.1. Private-sector development and Investor confidence

The MMD Government has in the last ten years developed an institutional 
framework which supports and rewards hard work, creativity, initiative and 
individual entrepreneurship.

The Policy framework is aimed at deliberately promoting and protecting 
investments in all sectors of the economy.

The main objective is to create a stable macro-economic environment, thereby 
increasing the number of Zambians engaged in productive work.

The MMD Government recognizes the fact that the well being of Zambian people 
depends on trade in useful goods and services and thus encourages the 
empowerment of people through job creation.

The results of this Policy manifest themselves in increased investments in 
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tourism, mining, manufacturing and agriculture.

Beyond 2001, the MMD Government will:

Continue to promote private-sector development and Investor Confidence through:

- A stable Political and Democratic System of governance in the country;

- Pursuance of sound macro-economic and fiscal Policies;

- Continuing the rehabilitation, expansion and continuous maintenance of 
facilitative physical infrastructure;

- Intensifying the fight against criminal activities to protect investment;

- Closer cooperation and liaison with all stakeholders especially the business 
community such as the Chambers of Commerce and other associations, business 
partnerships and networks, micro and Small Enterprise promotional agencies, 
women's and youth business grouping:

- Streamlining further the processing of investment certificates coupled with 
deregulation and provisions of incentives to make Zambia the most
attractive investment destination in the region;

- Intensification of focused promotional campaigns and provisions of appropriate
incentives to attract increased local and foreign investments;

- Facilitation of the mobilization of capital for new investments;

3.2. Privatisation

The MMD Government believes that the private entrepreneur is best equipped to 
build and run efficient and successful business.

Government's role remains that of creating a conducive and facilitating 
environment for business through appropriate legislation and necessary 
infrastructure.

The MMD Government has undertaken one of the most successful privatisation 
programmes and it has amended or removed legislation, which restricted private 
entrepreneurs from entry into certain sectors of the economy.

The MMD Government has thus removed barriers to efficient operations of 
companies and industries.

The goods on the market are thus of higher quality supplies are more assured and
prices more competitive.

Beyond 2001, the MMD Government will:

- Continue to manage the privatisation programme to support the creation of jobs
by ensuring new capital investments;

- Explore new and creative modes of privatising the remaining strategic 
parastatals to ensure that the country's interests are protected;

- Intensify the monitoring of the privatised companies to ensure that the new 
owners of these companies adhere to the conditions in the sale and development 
agreements thereby protecting the interests of Zambia;

- Continue to encourage and ensure the participation of Zambians in the buying 
of shares in the remaining companies through floating of shares
on the Lusaka Stock Exchange (LUSE);

- Enforce compliance with the law relating to asset stripping in the companies 
yet to be privatised;

- Ensure the employers comply with the Zambian Labour Laws.
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3.3. Fiscal Policy

The MMD Government has taken a very firm stand on fiscal management.

Budget deficits which characterized the early 1990's are now virtually 
eliminated.

This is largely due to improved fiscal discipline both in terms of expenditure 
control and the efficiency in revenue collection by the Zambia Revenue 
Authority.

MMD recognizes the immense challenges of the new millennium.

The social and physical infrastructures such as educational and health 
facilities, roads, bridges and canals especially in rural areas have to be 
improved, well maintained and expanded.

This requires heavy investments not only in recurrent but also in capital items.

Though the MMD Government enjoys good relationships with both the multilateral 
and bilateral donors, their participation in the financing of the budget
needs to be minimized.

Thus the onus of financing the budget falls on a robust, viable and expanded 
domestic revenue base.

Beyond 200 1, the MMD Government will:

Continue to be prudent in fiscal management to avoid the re-emergence of budget 
deficits which fuel inflation;

Broaden the tax base so as to increase revenue collection and minimize the tax 
burden;

Continue to use fiscal policy as an instrument for sending appropriate signals 
to the private sector and civil society for their active participation in the 
allocation and direction of national resources;

Provide fiscal incentives to stimulate private sector and civil society bias 
towards areas with high potential to stimulate growth in agriculture, 
manufacturing, mining and tourism;

Continue with a prudent divesture of public enterprises with the aim of 
minimizing recourse to the budget in their disposal;

Continue with the Public Service Reform Programme to streamline expenditures and
make the Civil Service to be more responsive and efficient.

3.4. Monetary Policy

In the past decade the MMD government managed to stabilize the economy.

Inflation has been brought down, interest rates have been lowered, there has 
been no foreign exchange controls, a liberal trade regime has been maintained 
and there has been a full supply of goods and services on the market.

Now that the economic fundamentals are in place, the challenge is their 
sustainability.

This is to be achieved by maintaining a competitive environment which will be 
attractive to both local and foreign investors.

The focus will be the creation of a diversified investment climate which ensures
high productivity, job creation, more local content and high earnings.

Beyond 2001, the MMD Government will:
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- Strengthen the Central Bank so as to make it more vigilant in the monitoring 
and supervision of the financial sector;

- Make the Central Bank more active in the economy so as to take corrective 
measures on diversions whenever distortions occur;

- Encourage banks to increase the range of products and services on offer to 
their customers;

- Make the financial market more conducive to non-banking financial services;

- Introduce incentives to encourage the spread of financial services to the 
outlying areas;

- Encourage the introduction of more long-term lending instruments;

- Reduce current inflation levels so as to make savings more attractive;

- Encourage investments by reducing interest rates;

- Maintain a liberal exchange rate regime so as to promote exports and build a 
more sustainable foreign exchange reserve.
3.5. Public Debt

Zambia like any other debtor nation has a very huge debt of US$ 6.5 billion.

This includes external and publicly guaranteed debt.

The government has no capacity to sustain this debt.

Though the government has been servicing this debt, the budgetary impact has 
been very severe on social expenditures especially that going to education and 
health.

In the recent past, government engaged in negotiations for debt relief, 
rescheduling and in some cases cancellations.

Some civil society organizations, namely jubilee 2000, vigorously campaigned for
debt cancellation.

These efforts finally bore fruit and by the end of 2000 Zambia reached a 
decision point towards acceding to the Highly Indebted Poor Countries (HIPC)
Initiative.

The proceeds of this debt relief will go towards poverty reduction and the 
financing of social services, such as education, health, etc.

Beyond 200 1, the MMD Government will:

- Continue to negotiate debt relief and for more cancellations;

- Work closely with civil society organizations in campaign for debt 
cancellations;

- Prudently use the debt relief savings to address constraints in the social 
sectors and in the reduction of poverty;

- Reduce the country's dependency on external budgetary support so as to 
disengage from undue external borrowing conditionalities, some of which impede 
the country's ability to draw up its own development agenda;

- Ensure that debt service obligations do not derail the implementation of 
already planned programmes;

- Resort to foreign debt only for projects with high potential to generate 
resources;

- Streamline the servicing of domestic debt to ensure that it does not impair 
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the sustenance of local entrepreneurs who supply goods and services to 
government.

3.6. Macro-Economic Programmes

3.6.1 PRIVATE SECTOR DEVELOPMENT AND INVESTOR CONFIDENCE

The MMD government has in the last ten years developed an institutional 
framework which supports and rewards hard work, creativity, initiative and 
individual entrepreneurship.

This policy framework is aimed at deliberately promoting and protecting 
investments in all sectors of the economy.

The main objective is to create a stable macro-economic environment, thereby 
increasing the number of Zambians engaged in productive work.

The MMD government recognises that the well being of the Zambian people depends 
on a strong economic base.

This can be achieved only if investments are directed to areas, which can 
empower people through job investments in tourism, mining, manufacturing and 
agriculture.

Beyond 200 1, the MMD government will:

Continue to promote private sector development and investor confidence through:

- A stable political and democratic system of governance in the country;

- Pursuance of sound macro-economic and fiscal policies;

- Continuing the rehabilitation, expansion and continuous maintenance of 
facilitative physical structure;

- Intensifying the fight against criminal activities to protect investment.

4. SECTORAL ECONOMIC PROGRAMMES

4.1. Agriculture

Zambia has a number of factors, which favour and justify the development of its 
agricultural potential as a necessary catalyst for its economic development.

The MMD Policy therefore aims to make agriculture the cornerstone of the economy
Zambia has abundant water for irrigation, fish and livestock production.

The climate and its geographical position allow the production of temperate, sub
tropical and tropical crops,

Therefore a wide range of products including fruits and industrial crops, 
livestock and fish can be produced for local consumption and for export.

Value adding by further processing these products would contribute to 
sustainable industrial development, enhancement of incomes and employment 
generation while exports would boost the balance of payment position.

In the past 10 years, the MMD Government:

- Liberalised markets;

- Provided special support to small holders, such as special packs;

- Developed special programmes of support to the livestock and fisheries 
sectors;

- Expanded opportunities in outlying areas;
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- Improved water use programmes;

- Introduced better land use programmes;

- Supported farmers in drought and flood prone areas in coping with these 
disasters;

- Developed measures for sustainable agriculture cooperatives.

Beyond 2001, the MMD Government will:

- Increase support to small holders through promoting out grower and contract 
farming using the registered cooperatives;

- Develop and promote a clear crop diversification programme which will ensure 
that agricultural production takes cognisance of agro-ecological variations and 
market situation and demands;

- Strengthen cooperatives so that they can undertake input distribution and 
promotion of produce marketing activities using the pool concept.

- Develop a new marketing strategy through reviewing the current one which will 
involve public and private sector partnership;

- Promote the production of cash crops including fruit and nuts for the local 
and export market in order for Zambia to earn foreign exchange;

- Encourage and promote the production of industrial crops such as palm oil, 
coffee, tea, rubber and jute through provision of seedlings and specialized 
extension services in order to produce raw materials for industry;

- Facilitate livestock and fish production and year round crop production by 
building multi-purpose dams and developing irrigation schemes;

- Promote increased fish production through aqua culture and increased catches 
from natural water systems through the use of sustainable and improved fish 
management and fishing methods including restocking natural water systems;

- Increased livestock production by putting in place a comprehensive livestock 
disease control programme including demarcating disease control zones to control
movement of livestock and developing sustainable range land utilization;

- Promote animal draft power use through the provision of donkeys and oxen so 
that land under various crops can expand;

- Adopt a focused and targeted research into new crop varieties, disease control
and drought resistant and flood tolerant crops including horticultural and
industrial crops in order for Zambian producers to remain competitive;

- Develop and put in place measures to contain and control the spread of 
diseases and pests including strict control of movement of diseased products
and livestock;

- Develop, and where existing rehabilitate, infrastructure necessary for 
agricultural growth such as feeder roads, canals, bridges, storage sheds, dams 
and dip tanks;

- Support the development of an efficient input production and distribution 
system so that fertilizer and quality seed are marketed in time for production;

- Review and re-organize the Food Reserve Agency so that it can enhance food 
security in the country;

- Continue and increase the programme of support to the very poor small scale 
farmers through one off provision of targeted inputs including seeds and 
fertilizer;

- Develop and introduce an appropriate land use strategy to preserve high value 
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land for crop production;

- Enhance property rights by streamlining the provision of title deeds and 
safeguard communal land usage.

4.2. Mining and Mineral Resources

The MMD Government's Economic Policy recognizes the Mining Sector as an 
important growth sector with significant contribution to foreign exchange 
earnings, employment creation and economic growth.

In the past I0 years, the MMD Government has:

- Formulated a new mining Policy which places greater emphasis on Private Sector
led development;

- Carried out a comprehensive review of laws, regulations and administrative 
measures resulting in a new Mines and Minerals Ad;

- Completed the privatisation of the Mining Industry;

- Stimulated the interest of numerous companies to undertake mineral exploration
activities in Zambia;

- Improved the investment climate and investor confidence;

- Secured investment capital commitments of over US$ 3 Billion;

- Geologically mapped 65 percent of the country high lighting mineral potential 
for the information and use of entrepreneurs;

Beyond 200 1, the MMD Government will:

- Enhance the capacity of the Geological Department to extensively map the 
country in order to provide information to investors;

- Continue to promote the growth of the mining sector through private sector 
investment;

- Formulate measures to develop the small scale mining sector and ensure its 
full contribution to the economy;

- Provide incentives for exploration work and capital developments;

- Promote the exploration of metallic minerals, gem stones, industrial minerals 
for the benefit of the people of Zambia;

- Promote training in gemstone and diamond cutting and polishing;

- Promote oil exploration opportunities to local and international oil 
companies;

- Encourage mining houses to sub-contract local supplies;

- Enhance common user facilities for small scale miners in terms of exploration 
excavation processing and marketing;

- Establish a mining research centre in collaboration with mining houses, 
universities and other stake holders;

- Encourage mining houses to invest and promote community\activities and social 
amenities, women and youth centres including sports such as football.

4.2. Commerce and Industry

Time for Government dominance in economic pursuits is long gone.

In the first term of MMD government a privatisation policy was promulgated and 
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the state enterprise machinery was dismantled.

Foreign and local investors bought the enterprises and the private sector took 
its position as an engine of growth.

In the second term, measures were taken to privatise ZCCM and all its related 
infrastructure.

A number of enterprises which supply goods and services to the mining industry 
have greatly benefited from the privatisation of this company.

During this period, the MMD government placed a lot of effort in the promotion 
of small and medium scale enterprises.

The environment created has encouraged the emergence of local entrepreneurs and 
it has attracted foreign trading companies.

Over time they have all increasingly sourced some of their requirements from the
local producers.

The MMD now recognises that there is a need for a deliberate policy to enable 
Zambians to participate in the blue chip business opportunities.

In order to access capital, technology and skills required in such investments, 
the MMD government will deliberately create opportunities for joint ventures and
public partnerships with foreign capital.

Beyond 200 1, the MMD Government will:

- Facilitate the availability of medium and long-term investment capital;

- Enact legislation that will provide special incentives to those enterprises 
that process local raw materials;

- Provide incentives to enterprises operating in outlying areas;

- Provide fiscal incentives to financial intermediaries extending credit 
services and operating to rural and outlying areas;

- Encourage large and mega investments through public and private partnerships 
with both local and foreign investors;

- Provide fiscal incentives to those sub-contracting and sourcing from local 
suppliers;

- Provide fiscal incentives on graduated employment scales to encourage mass 
employment;

- Invest and create utilities, which reduce the cost of doing business in such 
areas as energy, transport and telecommunications networks.

4.3.1 MICRO AND SMALL SCALE ENTERPRISES (SME'S)

Micro and Small Scale Enterprises (SME's) are essential to the industrialisation
of any country.

This level of enterprise also contributes to employment creation.

In addition capital required to start SME's is relatively small.

Thus the development of SME's is essential to the industrial growth of Zambia.

- Improve the capacity of Small Enterprises Development Board in the extension 
of credit and other support services to the small and medium scale enterprises;

- Encourage private sector and Non-Governmental initiatives in the promotion of 
small and medium scale enterprises;
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- Provide incentives to enterprises operating 24 hours a day in order to promote
productivity and create more employment opportunities;

- Provide self employment training schemes for people intending to go into 
business;

- Encourage private sector and non-governmental participation in the creation of
commercial and industrial estates for use by small and medium scale enterprises;

- Give preferential treatment to local and SME's in the award of government 
tenders;

- Give fiscal incentives to large companies which sourced their supplies locally
and from small scale suppliers;

- Continue with a decentralised procurement system which provides opportunities 
to locally based enterprises to supply goods and services to government.
 

4.3.2. Manufacturing

In 1991 the MMD government inherited a protected manufacturing industry.

The opening up of the market exerted a lot of pressure on industry, some of 
which collapsed. 

However, in the past decade a very competitive industrial sector has emerged.

The MMD government is keen to buttress the competitive edge of the Zambian 
manufacturing sector:
 
Beyond 2001, the MMD government will: 

- Provide incentives which will enable the local manufacturing sector to be 
competitive;

- Establish tax free zones so as to attract investment in economically depressed
areas and also as a measure of promoting exports;

- Promote private sector driven export processing zones to attract investments 
and exports;

- Provide fiscal incentives to encourage the importation of capital equipment 
and spare parts to stimulate local manufacturing activities;

- Encourage financing houses to provide export financing lines of credit;

- Monitor investor policies to ensure that they foster the growth of 
manufacturing enterprises;

- Progressively reduce customs duty and Value Added Tax on raw materials and 
equipment for use in the manufacturing industry;

- Promote building of industrial estates to avail factory space to investors in 
the manufacturing sector;

- Provide fiscal incentives to manufacturing processing locally produced raw 
materials

- Institute a tax policy regime which will encourage re-investment in the 
manufacturing industry;

- Encourage investment which will stimulate multi-sectoral linkages;

- Promote quality assurance systems through standardization and quality control 
so as to make the country's products more competitive both locally and 
internationally;
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- Encourage private sector participation in quality assurances, standardization;
and control;

- Continue and strengthen dialogue with business associations, consumer welfare 
societies, professional bodies and civil society organisations.
 
4.3.3 TRADE 

The Zambian trading regime is now fully liberalised.

Locally produced goods are now competing effectively with imported goods and in 
the foreign markets.

However some rigidities in the flow of information have inhibited optimum 
realisation of the benefits of trade liberalism.

The MMD government recognises this fact.

The objective now is to popularise the availability of information on market 
opportunities so as to yield maximum results.
 
Beyond 2001, the MMD government will: 

- Maintain a liberal trade regime while ensuring that local products are 
competitive on the market;

- Encourage the use of e-commerce so as to be aware of the price movements on 
the international trading regime;

- Encourage the production and trading in high value goods and services;

- Spread the marketing information broadly so as to enable producers, 
manufacturers and farmers knowledge of the market opportunities;

- Promote Zambian participation in the international trading services, e.g, 
banking, insurance etc.;

- Seek new markets and strengthen Zambia's existing trading links both bilateral
and multilateral;

- Continue with the principle of reciprocity in trade relations as articulated 
by the World Trade Organization rules;

- Ensure that Zambia's Trade missions are fully staffed and effective in the 
promotion of Zambian exports and in the attraction of investments; 

4.4. Tourism

The Tourism industry is the fastest growing industry in the world today and is 
critical to Zambia given its rich natural and cultural heritage.

The tourist sector can be an engine of economic growth.

Before the MMD came to power the tourism sector was regarded as a social sector 
which constrained its development and failed to exploit its potential to bring 
in inward investment, create jobs, generate foreign exchange, and address 
poverty in rural areas where the majority of tourist resources and resorts are 
located.

In the past 10 years, the MMD government has:

- Recognized the tourism sector as an economic sector;

- Transformed the sector into a significant contributor to gross domestic 
product;

- Commenced the privatization of government tourist facilities such as lodges 
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and hotels;

- Attracted significant inflows of investment by international hospitality and 
hotel operators such as Sun International and Holiday Inn;

- Turned the tourism sector into a major contributor to poverty reduction, 
sustainable economic growth and job creation;

- Transformed the management of the wildlife resource, the basis of our tourism 
future, by creating Zambia Wildlife Authority (ZAWA);

- Completed the re-organization of the management of the wildlife estate thus 
safeguarding the wildlife heritage;

- Encouraged the involvement of rural communities in the conservation and 
management of the wildlife estates from which they derive a livelihood;

- Ensured that the income generated from the wildlife estate has been utilized 
to uplift living standards, reduce poverty and bring prosperity to rural 
communities.

Beyond 2001, the MMD government will:

Continue to promote the growth of the tourism sector as a key to poverty 
reduction, job creation and economic growth.

Specifically the government will:

- Increase the Opportunities in the tourism sector for Zambians to participate 
and access the benefits of the tourism sector;

- Ensure sustainable development by safe guarding the social, political and 
ecological resources on which tourism is based,

- Improve accessibility to tourist assets through investing telecommunications, 
road and airport infrastructure;

- Promote vigorous and aggressive tourism marketing in Zambia as an attractive 
tourist destination in both traditional and non-traditional countries;

- Promote human resources development to meet the demands of the tourism 
industry;

- Promote tourism product and diversification of tourism attractions;

- Promote domestic tourism.

4.5 Land

All economic activities are facilitated by efficient land acquisition and 
utilisation.

Efficient land acquisition is thus essential for economic development as it 
promotes and encourages investment.

In the past 10 years, the MMD government has:

- Passed the Land Act of 1995 which restored value to land;

- Decentralized the acquisition of Title Deeds and empowered traditional rulers 
to play a role in the process of land acquisition in areas of their 
jurisdiction;

- Streamlined the processing of Title Deed acquisition allowing for speedier or 
faster processing of these;

- Established the Land Tribunal.
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Beyond 2001, the MMD government will:

- Continue building the land data bank;

- Encourage where appropriate and in consultation with traditional rulers the 
conversion of customary tenure into lease-hold;

- Strengthen the land tribunal and involve the traditional rulers in resolving 
land disputes;

- Put in place a deliberate programme including incentives to specifically 
encourage women and youth to acquire land;

- Continue programmes of education and enforcing the laws aimed at protecting 
the land from degradation and encouraging sustainable land use methods;

- Put in place legislation to promote economic land utilisation.

The MMD recognizes the fact that the economic and social life of people depends 
to a large extent on the condition of their transportation system.

The importance of the transport system assumes even more importance for land 
locked countries like Zambia because of the increased cost this adds to imports 
and exports.

The geographical position of Zambia necessitates that half modes of transport be
developed and utilized in a manner to ensure that transport is not a bottleneck 
to development.

5.1.1 ROADS

In the past I0 years, the MMD government has:

- Developed and started implementing the Road Maintenance Initiative (RMI);

- Introduced a fuel levy and established the National \ Roads Board to manage 
funds entrusted to it for road maintenance and construction;

- Commenced rehabilitation and construction of major trunks and feeder roads;

- Developed and started implementing the Road Sector Investment Programme 
(ROADSIP);

- Commenced construction and rehabilitation of major bridges around the country.

Beyond 2001, the MMD government will:

- Continue implementing ROADSIP;

- Continue implementing the comprehensive and coordinated road construction and 
maintenance programme;

- Introduce weigh bridges at border and other strategic points to ensure that 
overweight trucks are kept off Zambia roads to minimize damage;

- Continue with RMI through capacity building so that local authorities can 
oversee programmes funded through the National Roads Board;

- Increase the number of individuals and Zambian companies and contractors 
participating in road construction and maintenance programmes;

- Extend to and encourage local communities to participate in the maintenance of
roads and repairs to road signs in their communities;

- Examine and introduce alternative means of fund raising for road construction 
and maintenance including road tolls.
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5.1.2. Transport

The movement of citizens be it daily to and from work or long distance for 
business and for recreation is an important component of the development of any 
nation.

In the past 10 years, the MMD government has:

-Introduced new computerized driving licenses;

- Liberalised the ground transport sector allowing private operators to enter 
the sector;

- Increased the fleet of buses on the roads through tax incentives such as the 
abolition of import duties on public passenger vehicles;

- Harmonized road transport practices and procedures with all ASDC and COMESA 
countries;

- Facilitated the provision of quality buses on the roads;

- Created more jobs in the public transport sector.

Beyond 2001, the MMD government will:

- Ensure that road safety standards are raised to guarantee the safety of the 
travelling public;

- Ensure that the quality of public buses is maintained.

- Enforce traffic laws vigorously to ensure the safety of the public especially 
the travelling public.

5.1.3.

The efficient and cost effective transportation of heavy capital and bulky goods
is essential in promoting industrial development.

Reducing the cost of exporting goods is essential if Zambian goods are to remain
competitive on the international market.

In the past 10 years, the MMD government has:

- Reorganized Tanzania, Zambia Railways (TAZARA) by establishing two regions as 
cost and profit centres;

- Developed the mode of occasioning Zambia Railways so that it can be 
recapitalized;

- Initiated feasibility studies into the construction of Kasama - Mpulungu rail 
link.

Beyond 2001, the MMD government will:

- Complete the concessioning of Zambia Railways and ensure it is recapitalized;

- Complete the joint study with Tanzania on mode of divesture of TAZARA shares;

- Complete and commission the Muchinji-Chipata Railway;

- Complete studies and initiate moves to construct Kasama-MpuIungu rail link;

- Encourage private sector to operate commuter trains for passengers inter town 
and intra town;

- Initiate feasibility studies to:

a) link all provincial centres by rail; and
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b) alternatetive routes to Walvis Bay.

5.1.4. Shipping and Harbours

Canals, waterways, inland shipping and efficient harbour facilities play an 
important role in commerce and trade in many parts of Zambia.

In the past I0 years, the MMD government has:

Opened and cleared waterways to facilitate travel and other marine related 
commercial operations;

Rehabilitated Mpulungu Harbour and concessioned the same to private sector;

Stimulated the expansion of tourist and recreation activities on the Zambezi 
River;

Beyond 2001, the MMD government will:

Introduce fiscal incentives for the development of marine and related 
investments where these are intended for public use;

Promote the production of affordable boats for local use;

- Ensure the accessibility of waterways to enhance public transport, fishing, 
tourism, commerce and trade;

- Promote appropriate and affordable forms of water transport;

- Promote water based tourism on lakes, rivers and canals.

5.1.5 AIR TRANSPORT AVIATION

Zambia needs efficient, regular; reliable and competitively priced air transport
services to stimulate tourism and trade.

In the past 10 years the MMD government has:

- Liberalized the aviation industry through a managed "open-skies" policy which 
has encouraged private sector participation;

- Relaxed the aviation regulations to allow new carriers on international routes
thus increasing capacity and competition thereby reducing cost of air travel;

- Revitalised domestic air services by Zambian carriers;

- Facilitated the growth of commuter and air charter operations resulting in 
development of tourism activities and creation of job opportunities.

Beyond 2001, the MMD government will:

- Continue to promote a sustainable private sector driven air transport 
industry;

- Encourage Zambian airlines to develop interline services with other carriers 
with a view to improving intercontinental and regional air services;

- Encourage air service agreements that assign more than one carrier on 
international routes to increase regional air capacity and frequency;

- Encourage carriers to increase frequencies to important destinations from 
Zambia;

- Develop regional airports to international standards to encourage usage;

- Streamline airport departure formalities;
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- Continue with policies and regulations that promote the performance of the 
sub-sector so as to maximize economic benefits to Zambia;

- Promote and encourage the training and professional development of human 
resources in the aviation industry;

- Continue private investment in airports/aerodromes and airline operations 
including maintenance.

Reserve domestic routes for local air transport operators;

- Facilitate the establishment of a national carrier in liaison with the private
sector;

- Facilitate the establishment of Lusaka as a hub for international and regional
flights.

5.2. Utilities

5.2.1 ENERGY

Before the MMD came to power there was no clear national energy policy to guide 
developments in this sector:

Household access to electricity was low at 8%.

Many urban high-density areas and rural areas had no access to power supply.

The state of dilapidation and disrepair of energy infrastructure led to poor 
utilization of energy resources and wastage.

In the past 10 years, the MMD government has:

- Formulated a National Energy Policy to guide developments in the energy sector
that would lead to socio-economic development;

- Undertaken a vigorous electrification programme which has increased access of 
households in rural, peri-urban and urban populations to electricity Townships 
and trading places that hitherto had no access to power supply have been 
connected;

- Increased the utilization of new and renewable sources of energy, such as 
solar energy panels;

- Initiated the rehabilitation of energy infrastructure;

- Enacted the Energy Regulation A d to regulate and oversee standards and ensure
consumer protection;

- Reviewed the legislative framework with the enactment of enabling laws that 
have opened up the energy sector to greater private sector participation.

Beyond 200 1, the MMD government will:

- Continue with the implementation of the National Energy Policy to ensure 
optimum supply and utilization of energy for socio-economic development;

- Continue promotion of sustainable management and utilization of forests and 
woodlands for energy purposes;

- Restructure and commercialise the petroleum and power industries;

- Promote provisions of electricity to productive areas and social institutions;

- Continue with the rural electrification programme;

- Ensure security of supply of petroleum products through the establishment and 
maintenance of strategic reserves;
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- Promote exploration of petroleum;

- Continue the promotion and utilization of solar energy technologies;

- Promote energy conservation through efficient use of energy;

- Develop power interconnections with neighbouring countries;

- Tap the hydro-power potential for increased power exports in the sub-region.

5.2.2 WATER AND SANITATION

An efficient and effective water and sanitation sector is critical to the health
and socio economic development of Zambia.

In the past 10 years, the MMD government has:

- Formulated a National Water Policy;

- Developed a National Water Master Plan;

- Successfully carried out a Drought Relief water Supply Programme;

- Commenced the implementation of Rural Water Development Programmes in all 
Provinces;

- Streamlined the sector by separating water development activities from water 
supply activities;

- Carried out Village Water Supply Programmes in Rural areas;

- Established regional commercial water and sanitation companies owned by local 
authorities, and private sector;

- Provided a better and more efficient water supply and sanitation delivery 
system;

- Established the regulation body the National Water and Sanitation Council 
(NWASCO) to monitor standards and development by delivery systems;

- Provided increased access to clean and adequate water supply to rural, 
peri-urban and urban communities through water development and supply programmes
in all provinces.

Beyond 200 1, the MMD government will:

- Expand its programme of developing the surface and underground water resource 
in catchment areas to meet development needs in agriculture, industry, energy 
and human consumption;

- Construct water infrastructure and facilities for conservation of water 
resources such as boreholes, wells and dams;

- Increase coverage of water supply and sanitation facilities in both rural and 
urban areas;

- Allocate more resources for maintenance and repair of water supply and 
sanitation facilities to ensure an effective and efficient delivery system;

- Encourage private sector participation in the provision, promotion and 
maintenance of water supply and sanitation services to the public on their own 
or in partnership with local authorities;

- Continue with the implementation of the National Water Resources Master Plan 
for Zambia;

- Ensure that vulnerable groups especially women and youth in society have 
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access to clean and adequate water supply;

- Regulate the utilization of underground water;

- Streamline the issuance of water rights procedures;

- Construct multi-purpose dams to conserve water and provide opportunities for 
fish farming, agriculture and recreation, etc;

- Strengthen the hydrological network to improve hydrological data collection 
needed for Water Resource Management;

- Continue ground water exploration throughout the country;

- Continue to facilitate the establishing of water utilities in areas where they
have not yet been established;

- Promote the establishment of a training centre for Water Resources Management.

5.2.3 TELECOMMUNICATIONS

Efficient telecommunication services are vital for public communication, 
business and commerce.

In the past 10 years, the MMD government has:

- Restructured the telecommunications industry, separating the postal services 
from those telecommunications to enhance efficiency and accountability;

- Modernized the telecommunications system, extending services to many 
communities in rural and urban Zambia;

- Enacted legislation to allow private sector companies to provide postal and 
telecommunications services;

- Facilitated the establishment of private mobile phone, internet and 
broadcasting service operators;

- Established the Communications Authority to over see standards and compliance 
with the law.

Beyond 2001, the MMD government will:

- Provide incentives to attract more private sector investment in rural areas;

- Continue to improve telecommunications to enable investors and citizens to 
communicate effectively and facilitate business and commerce;

- Promote the establishment of rural telephones;

- Promote e-commerce and information technology utilization.

5.3. Environmental protection and pollution control

The protection of the environment is cardinal to the survival of the human race 
and the sustainability of economic and social structures.

Environmental degradation and pollution can retard development therefore if 
unchecked.

In the past 10 years, the MMD Government has:

Established the Ministry of Environmental and Natural Resources in order to 
bring out issues of environmental protection firmly on the governmental agenda;

Brought into operation the Environmental Protection and Pollution Control Act to
regulate industry and other matters related to the environment;
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Established a National Environmental Action Plan with the aim of building 
capacity in Zambia to efficiently manage environmental matters;

Established mechanisms for environmental impact assessment consideration in 
Public Policy decisions;

Started implementing the Environment Support Programme (ESP) in resource 
management.

Beyond 2001, the MMD government will:

Continue implementation of the Environment Support Programme (ESP) in resource 
management to ensure:

- Clean and safe water and effective water management for rural and urban areas;

- Natural forest management and aforestation including wildlife and range 
management;

- Soil and water conservation;

- Promotion of agro-forestry industry;

- Sound industrial and urban pollution management;

- Appropriate wetlands and fisher resource management;

- Continued support of international initiatives promoting the protection of the
ecosystem.

6. Social Delivery Systems

6.1. Social Services

6.1.1. Science, Technology and Vocational Training ("Skills for life")

Science and Technology is the key to national development while vocational and 
entrepreneurship training is the key to skills for life.

In the past 10 years, the MMD government has:

- Developed two policies, namely: Science and Technology and Vocational 
Entrepreneurship Training;

In Science and Technology, the MMD government established:

- The National Science Technology Council;

- The National Institute for Scientific and Industrial Research;

- The National Science and Technology Business Centre; and

- The National Remote Censing Centre.

In Vocational and Entrepreneurship Training, the MMD government established:

- The Technical Education, Vocational and Entrepreneurship Training Authority;

- Autonomous Management Boards of 23 training institutions spread around the 
country;

- Improved training standards, leading to the supply of skilled labour;

- Improved the coordination in Science and Technology System in the country;

- Provide linkages between researchers and other sectors of society.

Beyond 200 1, the MMD government will:
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- Establish the University of Science and Technology;

- Establish an inventory of the nation's indigenous knowledge and practices in 
Science and Technology in Zambia;

- Promote the application of nuclear energy in addressing the following issues: 
health problems, agricultural problems, pollution in mining areas and 
controlling tsetse flies and mosquitoes;

- Provide remote sensing services to relevant sectors of the Zambian economy;

- Coordinate Science and Technology activities in Zambia;

- Oversee standards of Technical Education, Vocational and Entrepreneurship 
Training offered by all public and private providers of training;

- Establish the National Training Fund;

- Encourage Investment in Vocational and Entrepreneurship training;

- Encourage autonomy of training institutions;

- Broaden access to vocational Training;

- Re-introduce apprenticeship training;

- Encourage demand driven training;

- Encourage distance vocational training.

6.1.2 EDUCATION 

The foundation for all human development, whether it be at individual, family, 
community national or global level is education.

Only through education can Zambia maintain and sustain the leap into the 21st 
Century and beyond.

Therefore, the MMD government has, since coming into power in 1991 given 
priority to investing in the future of our education system.
 
In the past 10 years, the MMD government has: 

- Significantly improved the state of school infrastructure and constructed new 
schools;

- Increased funding to education from 10% in 1990 to 20% of GNP in 2000 
resulting in improved school requisites such as desks and books;

- Decentralised the management school system by the establishment of Education 
Boards to ensure that teaching and learning materials are readily available in 
our schools;

- Liberalized and expanded the education system allowing community and private 
schools;

- Established the Interactive Radio Instruction to increase school enrolment and
has doubled the annual teacher output;

- Introduced distance teacher education and furnished 75 Resources Centres to 
cater for in-service teacher development to improve teacher quality;

- Initiated a mechanism for the establishment of a third University;

- Extended bursaries to primary school children which had up to 1999 been 
limited to university students;
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- Launched a new curriculum framework which emphasises acquisition of values, 
attitude formation and practical and life skills;

- Restructured the inspectorate in the Ministry of Education and empowered it to
carry out professional inspections as was the case in the 1960's. 

Beyond 2001, the MMD government will:

- Build an education system that promotes a culture and attitude of productivity
and serves as the real basis and foundation for enhancing democratic values, 
civic rights and responsibilities;

- Incorporate early childhood education and development programmes into the 
Basic Education Sub-sector Investment initiatives;

- Strengthen the capacity of school inspections to monitor standards and quality
performance in all institutions of learning including private and community 
schools;

- Strengthen the school health and nutrition programme;

- Implement the new curriculum framework strategies for addressing the HIV/AIDS 
pandemic among learners;

- Continue the programme of procurement of school requisites such as desks, text
and library books;

- Improve mobility of inspectors at district and zone levels, to ensure that 
inspections of teachers' performance and education managers;

- Provide support to community schools;

- Shift emphasis from Basic School to rehabilitation of High Schools, increasing
access and enhancing quality at this level;

- Initiate deliberate programmes to promote school sport to improve the image 
and practice of physical education;

- Promote distance education, i.e. correspondence, electronic learning and 
educational broadcasting;

- Improve funding and increase access to university education by establishing a 
new university;

- Develop new teachers' manuals to be used as teaching guides;

- Encourage the use of practical and vocational subject tool kits to make skills
acquisitions more meaningful to the learners;

- Continue laying emphasis on the girl child education; 

- Initiate Programmes aimed at promoting girl child education;

- Emphasise pupil-centred teaching methods and early- learning research 
activities;

- Continue to increase teachers' output so that all schools have trained 
teachers;

- Re-introduce night school, evening classes and/or special study groups in 
order to fight illiteracy among adults;

- Implement the policy of compulsory education up to grade nine.

6.1.3. Health

The MMD realizes that the health of the people of Zambia is paramount to the 
stability and development of the Nation.
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As a result MMD pledged to reform the Health Sector so as to make it capable of 
providing cost effective quality care.

In the past 10 years the MMD government has:

Introduced community health development under the reformed District Health 
System;

Introduced national essential health care packages for sustainable health;

- Introduced Accountability for Health in Public Policy;

- Introduction of the District Health System through the enactment of the 
National Health Services Act (1995);

- Introduced better institutional vehicles for popular democratisation of public
health by implementing the concept of civic neighbourhood health committees;

- Introduced target-led financing where finances follow explicit identifiable 
healthcare needs;

- Introduced the Roll-back Malaria Programme;

- Established the National HIV AIDS and TB Council to implement the National HIV
/ AIDS strategic framework.

Beyond 200 1, the MMD government will:

- Continue to provide district level, quality-assured basic packages of 
Essential Health Care Service;

- Improve on the System of National Drugs procurement and distribution;

- Strive, to fully modernize diagnostic and theatre capacity in our National and
Provincial Hospitals;

- Collaborate with the private sector in the provision of air, water- and land 
based ambulatory services to cover the country;

- Improve access to health of the vulnerable groups;

- Emphasize child survival and reproductive health services to reduce infant and
maternal mortality;

- Create incentives for acquisition of medical equipment for increased private 
sector participation in health care;

- Improve access of the elderly to medical care aimed at improving the quality 
of their life on whom the burden of AIDS orphans now fall;

- Strengthen, the National HIV/AIDS and TB Council so that it can implement the 
National HIV/AIDS and TB strategic framework;

- Consolidate the whole of the committee on Natural Remedies to improve 
collaboration between the various health providers including traditional 
healers;

- Provide support to church-owned health services and to other health providers.

6.1.4. Social Welfare

The MMD government recognizes the need to set up a comprehensive Social Welfare 
infrastructure responsible to people's needs.

The MMD government has developed a policy to deal with the needs of the 
vulnerable groups in society targeted at the aged, disabled, children and the 
destitute to offer public assistance through well-developed social safety nets.
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In the past I0 years, the MMD government has:

- Put in place systems and strategies that alleviate poverty and improve the 
quality of life;

- Established credit facilities for the vulnerable groups in society;

- Decentralised delivery of social service to local communities;

- Introduced comprehensive agriculture input support for vulnerable groups;

- Transformed Zambian Council for the Blind and Handicapped into Zambia Agency 
for Persons with Disabilities;

- Facilitated the establishment of orphanages by private sector and civil 
society organisations.

Beyond 2001, the MMD government will:

- Continue to support existing and introduce new projects for women, youth, 
disabled and the poor;

- Strengthen and streamline the provision of agricultural inputs to the 
vulnerable groups of society as a way of providing food security and reducing 
poverty;

- Ensure the consolidation and implementation of the Poverty Reduction Action 
Plan;

- Promote functional literacy in collaboration with other sectors;

- Promote the provision of counselling services through family welfare service 
to foster proper care and adoption of street children and rehabilitation of 
juvenile offenders;

- Develop a programme of reintegration of street children into society;

- Strengthen inspectorate facilities for orphanages, foster homes and transit 
homes;

- Encourage community participation in the care of the aged;

- Develop support programmes for the aged who are taking care of AIDS patients 
and orphans;

- Continue to effectively administer a comprehensive public welfare assistance 
scheme for the poor in order to improve equity of access to cost-shared social 
services including health and education.

6.1.5 LABOUR

The vision of the MMD on labour and employment I issues is to provide a 
conducive environment on the I Zambian Labour Market which will ensure the 
generation of productive jobs, effective and efficient utilization of labour and
maintenance of industrial peace and harmony thereby enhancing labour 
productivity.

In the past 10 years, the MMD government has:

Undertaken major Labour reforms through I amendments to the following pieces of 
legislation:

- The Employment of Young Persons and Children Act Cap. 274;

- The Employment Act, Cap. 268;

- The Industrial and Labour Relations Act, Cap. 269;
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- The Employment (Special Provisions) Act. Cap. 270;

- The Minimum Wages and Conditions of Employment Ad No. 25 of 1982.

- Initiated programmes to eliminate child labour;

- Ratified and implemented various ILO conventions on labour practices.

- Undertaken market reforms which included deregulation of labour market so that
it is responsive to the needs of the liberalised economy.

Beyond 200 1, the MMD government will:

- Continue to implement programmes aimed at creating more jobs;

- Continue to promote good industrial relations which are paramount to enhancing
the welfare of workers leading to increased levels of productivity;

- Streamline systems and procedure for the issuance of work permits to ensure 
that permits are only issued where indigenous qualified skills are not 
available;

- Improve the social security system to reduce levels of destitution in 
retirement;

- Strengthen laws against discrimination in work places.

6.2. Human Resources Specific

6.2.1. Women in Development

The Zambian government's vision for gender is to achieve full participation of 
both women and men in the development process at all levels in order to ensure
sustainable development and attainment of equality and equity between sexes.

In the past I 0 years, the MMD government has:

- Established the Gender In Development Division at Cabinet Office;

- Developed and adopted a National Gender Policy;

- Appointed Gender Focal Point Persons in line ministries and provinces;

- Created an enabling environment for wider participation by civil society in 
gender issues;

Created the National Gender Consultative Forum.

Beyond 2001, the MMD government will:

- Improve the capacity of Gender in Development Division at Cabinet Office;

- Consolidate the implementation of the National Gender Policy;

- Build capacity in line ministries and government agencies to carry out the 
implementation of the Gender Policy;

- Establish the National Gender Resource and Training Centre.

6.2.2. Children and Youth

The MMD government understands that preparation of our youth for the future 
means ensuring that our young people are afforded the best in health care, 
education,
employment and business opportunities and security and that they are brought up 
in a clean and safe environment.
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In the past 10 years, the MMD government has:

- Implemented the Youth and Child Policy through the National Programme of 
Action (NPA) and the National Action Plan (NAP);

- Established Resettlement Schemes in many parts of the country where youths are
engaged in various survival enterprises, such as farming, carpentry plumbing, be
keeping, etc.;

- Established and extended to the youth entrepreneurs special credit facilities 
such as the Youth Enterprise Revolving Fund and Constituency Development Fund;

- Established the vendors Desk at State House to develop and coordinate policies
and programmes relevant to the youth who constitute the majority of vendors;

- Created an enabling environment where civil society organisations have managed
to establish institutions to cater for the orphaned children resulting from the 
HIV / AIDS pandemic;

- Exempted all children below 5 years from paying medical fees at all Government
Clinics and Hospitals.

Beyond 2001, the MMD government will:

- Develop and promote (among the youths) cultural values;

- Ensure that the youths benefit from the compulsory Basic Education;

- Ensure that Secondary level Education is available and affordable to young 
people in Zambia;

- Encourage sports among the youth by developing and providing sports and 
recreation facilities;

- Provide child advocacy and support systems which safeguard the rights of the 
child to exist and develop into adulthood;

- Create a favourable environment conducive for child development;

- Ensure that the young unemployed and displaced youth are supported through 
financial institutions, and young entrepreneurs are provided with technical and 
administrative support.

6.3. Housing and Shelter

The MMD government's vision is to provide safe, adequate and decent shelter to 
all.

In the past 10 years, the MMD government has:

- Developed and started implementing a comprehensive housing policy;

- Empowered Zambians through the sale of government, council and parastatal 
housing Policy to sitting tenants;

- Started a programme of constructing new residential housing for sale to 
citizens.

Beyond 200 1, the MMD government will:

- Continue implementing the national housing Policy;

- Continue making serviced land available for housing development;

- Streamline building standards, regulations and other controls so that they are
in conformity with capabilities, needs and aspirations of the various sections 
of the population;
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- Create a sustainable housing delivery system through the development of a 
financial institutional framework for construction of houses;

- Provide fiscal incentives to encourage construction of own houses

7. Democracy and Governance

7.1. Human Rights

The MMD government is fully committed to the promotion and observance of human 
rights democracy and good governance.

In the past 10 years, the MMD government has:

- Established the Human Rights Commission;

- Ratified international conventions in the area of human rights such as the 
Convention Against Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or 
Punishment;

- Undertaken major reforms both in the Zambia Police and Prisons Services aimed,
among other things, at strengthening capacity and professionalism in these 
institutions for effective service delivery;

- Established the Police Complaints Authority.

Beyond 2001, the MMD Government will:

- Increase support to the Human Rights Commission so that it continues to fulfil
its mandate;

- Strive to incorporate international treaties and conventions to which Zambia 
is a part into domestic law;

- Continue the reform process in both the Zambia Police and Prisons Services 
through professional training and streamlining recruitment procedures;

- Intensify training in human rights by law enforcement agencies and encourage 
public awareness in such areas as domestic and gender violence, as well as child
abuse;

- Strengthen linkages and cooperation between government and civil society 
organisations involved in human rights work;

- Operationalise the Police Comptaints Authority;

7.2. Separation of Powers

The MMD government fully subscribes to the doctrine of the separation of powers 
to ensure accountability, democracy and the rule of law as well as checks and
balances.

In the past 10 years, the MMD government has:

- Ensured the practical application of the doctrine of separation of powers in 
Zambia;

- Created conditions under which the Executive has become more accountable to 
Parliament through ratification of key appointments in public service
such as the Secretary to the Cabinet, Judges etc.;

- Created an environment under which the Judiciary enjoys autonomy under the 
Judicature Administration Act of 1994;

- Fully entrenched the principle of Legislative Sovereignty by enhanced scrutiny
of functions and powers.

Beyond 2001, MMD Government will:
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- Continue to strengthen the institutional application of the doctrine of 
separation of powers;

- Ensure that adequate support is made available to the Legislature and the 
Judiciary in order for these organs to fulfil their constitutional mandate.

7.3. Laws Reform

Law reform is critical in governance in order to ensure that policies are 
properly backed by appropriate legislation.

It is important that new legislative initiatives are identified to answer new 
challenges and old statutes are reviewed so that they do not become obsolete 
thereby slowing down development process.

The role of the Zambia Law Development Commission is important in this regard.

In the past 10 years, the MMD government has;

- Expanded the mandate of the Commission to include, among others, incorporation
into legislation, socio-political values of the Zambian people, translation of 
pieces of legislation into our local languages etc;

- Produced and distributed 7 working papers for all stakeholders and individuals
on the following projects:

- Child legislation;

- Community Service legislation;

- International Human rights Instruments;

- Computer fraud legislation Evidence Code Jurisdictional structure of the Local
courts Carried out a substantial review of Zambian Legislation particularly in 
the social and economic areas;

- Improved access to the justice delivery system through the establishment of 
small claims courts including arbitration.

Beyond 2001, the MMD government will:

- Ensure that law reform continues generally to accommodate the ever changing 
needs of society with the following as priority areas:

Restatement of Customary Law;

Local Courts Act;

Rape and other Sexual Offences Interstate Succession Act;

- International Instruments; and

- The Trust Restrictions Act.

7.4. Crime and other Public Order Problems

The MMD government recognises that crime and other public order problems hinder 
development and restricted joyment of fundamental rights and freedom enshrined 
in the constitution.

In the past I 0 years, the MMD government has:

Firmly and systematically taken measures to curb crime in general drug 
trafficking and other vices such as money laundering in particular;

Improved Police-Public relations with the introduction of Community Policing, 
Victim Support Unit, among other measures;

Seite 30



MMD 2001

Transformed the Zambia Police Force into the Zambia Police Service and enhance 
entry qualification as well as revised police training curriculum;

Introduced community based punishment in order to decongest prisons and 
encourage rehabilitation of Approved drug control master plan which is being 
implemented;

More than doubled the number of police officers.

Beyond 200 1, the MMD government will:

- Ensure that money laundering, cross border crime and related vices are curbed 
through legislative and other measures;

- Strengthen Anti-Drug sensitisation programmes and liaison systems between Drug
Enforcement Commission on the one hand, and Schools and Communities on the 
other;

- Continue its investment programme in security so as to ensure that logistics 
are available for effective law enforcement;

- Enhance the capacity of security wings, especially the Drug Enforcement 
Commission to liaise and cooperate with the international community in the drug 
control programmes;

- Re-introduce the beat system to increase policy visibility.

7.5. The Public Service

The public service is the implementing arm of Government policies.

It must therefore be efficient for Government to succeed.

The MMD's vision is to have a lean and efficient Public Service for effective 
delivery of government services.

In the past 10 years, the MMD government has:

- Developed a number of initiatives to transform the Public Services into an 
institution of highly motivated professionals;

- Launched the Public Service Reform Programme (PSRP) which has reduced the size
of the civil service;

- Developed and launched the Public Service Capacity Building Project (PSCAP) to
build up the required human and institutional capacity in the Public Service.

Beyond 200 1, the MMD government will:

- Continue to implement the PSRP

7.6. Local Government

The MMD recognises that Local Government is an important institution in a 
democratic government as it enables people to participate in decision making at 
the grass roots level.

In the past 10 years, the MMD government has:

- Fully institutionalised democracy in local government by regularly holding 
election for councillors, Chairpersons and Mayors;

- Empowered Councils to employ Chief officers and other staff with full  powers 
to discipline and dismiss staff of all categories;

- Transformed the local government system in order to foster community 
participation in decision making and development process at the local level;
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- Initiated the Decentralization Policy;

Beyond 2001, the MMD government will:

- Develop, approve and implement the decentralisation policy;

- Embark on a capacity building programme in councils in order to improve 
professional expertise for effective delivery of service to the communities;

- Embark on the implementation programme of decentralization of certain 
functions to provinces and devolution of selected functions to local 
authorities;

- Build structural and institutional capacity in local authorities to generate 
resources locally;

- Provide a mechanism for participation of relevant civil society organisations 
and Private Sector in the delivery of services by councils;

7.7. Traditional Leaders

The MMD recognizes the importance of Traditional Rulers in National Development 
and is committed to ensure that Traditional Rulers regain the enjoyment of their
traditional powers.

In the past 10 years, the MMD government has:

- Re-established the authority of Chiefs;

- Revised Chiefs subsidies upwards, according them full participation in 
National Affairs through the re-constituted House of Chiefs;

- Brought Chiefs closer to Government at District level through the 
establishment of the District Administrator's office;

- Given back full powers to Chiefs to oversee the Registration of their villages
through the village Headmen.

- Enshrined into the Republican Constitution the authority and powers of Chiefs.

Beyond 2001, the MMD government will:

- Re-constitute the House of Chiefs;

- Continue to consult with traditional rulers through House of Chiefs;

- Approve and implement the new policy on Traditional Authority;

- Facilitate the movement of chiefs to service their subjects within the 
Kingdoms;

- Endeavour to improve accessibility to Chief's Palaces.

7.8. The mass media

The MMD government recognizes that the media is an effective tool for the 
provision of information necessary for the public participation in democratic 
governance.

As a democratic nation, Zambia needs to uphold freedom of expression and that of
the media, to ensure free flow of ideas and provide a means of feedback from the
public to the government and vice versa.

In the past 10 years, the MMD government has:

- Developed and adopted a National Media Policy for the first time since 
independence;
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- Liberalized the Media Industry;

- Encouraged private investment in the media industry leading to proliferation 
of privately owned newspapers, radio and television stations;

- Reduced duty on newsprint to enable enough private participation in newspaper 
production;

- Promoted media freedom leading to a diversity of views and opinions in both 
private and public media;

- Identified media laws that impede press freedom with a view to having them 
repealed or amended;

- Promoted editorial independence in public media;

- Improved radio reception through the installation of FM transmitters in all 
provinces;

- Ensured acquisition of modern information communication technologies;

- Ensured close collaboration between the Ministry of Information and 
Broadcasting Services and the journalists professional bodies.

Beyond 200 1, the MMD government will:

- Develop a sustainable media industry and fully liberalise the airwaves;

- Ensure a wider media outreach and accessibility by a majority of Zambians;

- Enact the Freedom of information and initiate more media reforms;

- Improve the information Communication Technology;

- Encourage the establishment of more community radio stations;

- Continue to create an enabling environment for media development and a free 
flow of information to encourage informed public debate;

- Advocate for more public awareness and participation in issues of gender; 
poverty reduction and fight against HIV/AIDS.

7.9. Religious Affairs

The MMD government recognizes every person's freedom of conscience as enshrined 
in the constitution.

In the past I0 years, the MMD government has:

- Declared Zapbia as a Christian Nation while upholding the right of every 
person to enjoy their freedom of conscience or religion;

- Lifted the ban on the registration of new Churches imposed in the Second 
Republic;

- Created the Christian and Religious Affairs Desk at State House which has 
enhanced the partnership and co-operation between government and the Church.

Beyond 2001, the MMD government will:

- Continue to build on the Declaration of a Christian Nation and invite the 
Churches to play a more significant role in its implementation;

- Encourage society to promote moral and ethical values through direct 
participation in family building and communal action programmes.

8. FOREIGN AFFAIRS
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The MMD government recognises the importance of maintaining friendly relations 
with all nations of the world.

It further recognises that international peace and security is crucial for 
economic development.

In the past I0 years, the MMD government has:

- Pursued a non partisan foreign policy in furtherance of Zambia's national and 
economic interest;

- Played an active role in regional and international affairs including the 
sending of peace keepers to various parts of the world;

- Played a central role in conflict prevention, resolution and management at 
both regional and international levels;

- Hosted peace talks on Angola which resulted in the signing of the Lusaka 
Protocol on Angola;

- Successfully mediated in the conflict in the Democratic Republic of Congo 
which resulted in the signing of the Lusaka Peace Accord;

- Successfully hosted the 37th OAU Summit which witnessed the transformation of 
the OAU into the African Union (AU).

Beyond 2001, the MMD government will:

- Continue to promote peace and friendly relations with all countries;

- Continue the maintenance of peace in the region while focusing on regional 
economic development and cooperation at bilateral and multilateral levels;

- Continue focusing on economic diplomacy as the thrust of our foreign policy;

- Strengthen existing regional, hemispheric and international agreements 
especially on the economic and diplomatic front with countries in South East 
Asia, Latin America, the Caribbean and its traditional partners in the West, and
others on the African Continent (South-South Co-operation).

- Support efforts aimed at containing international terrorism, nuclear 
proliferation, toxic waste dumping, which pose a threat to international peace 
and security;

- Ensure that Zambia plays a central role in Southern African Development 
Co-operation (SADC), Common Market for East and Southern Africa (COMESA) and the
African Union activities and programmes.

9. MMD, OUR POLITICAL POLICY

Our political party, the Movement for Multiparty Democracy (MMD) was founded on 
20th July, 1990 as an umbrella group of opponents to the one-party state, and 
the economic and social decay prevailing in the country.

These groups included trade unionists, academics, businessmen, church leaders, 
students, former politicians and civil society at large.

The MMD was formally registered as a party in Zambia, in early 1991 and October 
31, 1991, won the first freely contested presidential and general elections 
since 1968, under the leadership of Dr. Frederick J. T. Chiluba.

The great progress we have made in the last 10 years gives us the base from 
which together, we will be able to further transform our society and improve the
live of our people.

The MMD is the principal political force in Zambia with experience of democratic
government and better; detailed plans to consolidate the policies initiated 10 
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years ago which have moved this country to heights never achieved before.

These plans have been spelt out in detail and tested in practice and have been 
proved workable second to none.

Very soon, Zambian Citizens will be called upon to cast their ballots and elect 
a government.

The decision of the majority will determine the direction and progress of our 
beloved Zambia for the next five years.

The MMD is confident that the Zambian people will once again give it the mandate
to govern our country.

Accordingly, the Party has mobilized diverse energies and talents in facing up 
to the challenge.

During the months leading up to the general election, the Party leadership will 
have visited all parts of the country, carrying our message of achievements and 
challenges still facing us.

To undertake this campaign programme will require committed members.

The MMD therefore requires loyal and committed party functionaries to promote 
its ideals and programmes.

The MMD is, committed to invest in our people and in our country.

It therefore demands discipline and a better work culture from all of us; 
morality in the handling of public resources; humanity in relating with one 
another even in the private domain and responsibility in exercising our 
freedoms.

The MMD led by new generation of leaders, will strive to ensure that these 
programmes are realized.

In the two Manifestos of 1991 and 1996, we outlined policies and programmes 
aimed at liberalizing and consolidating further the economy in order to enhance 
growth and development, human rights and social justice, for a safer and better 
Zambia.

In this Manifesto, we have strived to show to our people how much the MMD has 
done and achieved in the past 10 years in Government.

The best judges are you the Zambian people for whom the policies were meant to 
benefit.

We believe that we have changed this country, not only forever but for the 
better! Come with us, work with us and VOTE FOR THE MMD again.

10. Defence and Security

The MMD places high priority on peace and security of the country and regards 
the safety of Zambian nationals as its prime goal.

For this reason the MMD Government pursues a non-aggressive Defence policy 
against Zambia's neighbours.

In the past 10 years, the MMD government has:

- Continued to defend the security and territorial integrity of the country;

- Played a leader role in conflict resolution within Africa;

- Participated in peace-keeping operations around the world, including 
Mozambique, Rwanda, Angola, Somalia, Kosovo and Sierra Leone;
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- Established Joint Permanent Commissions on Defence and Security with all 
Zambia's neighbours including the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC);

- Actively participated in the SADC Inter-State Defence Committee;

- Promoted the activities of the Tripartite Mechanism of Conflict Prevention, 
Management and Resolution;

- Continued to improve the conditions of service for defence and security 
personnel, which have reactivated their morale;

- Rehabilitated Infrastructure of Security Services;

and

Purchased equipment for the modernisation, rehabilitation and repair of 
infrastructure throughout the country in order to foster development.

Beyond 200 1, the MMD government will:

- Continue to defend the security and territorial integrity of the country;

- Continue to participate in and further develop skills for international 
peace-keeping efforts among defence and security personnel;

- Promote the operations of Joint Permanent Commission defence and security,

- Continue to develop the various skills of the defence personnel; targeting the
modernisation goal;

- Continue to work with other peace loving nations of the world in the promotion
on international peace and security;

- Continue to improve the working conditions of defence and security personnel.

Levy Mwanawasa

"Continuing with change"
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